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COMMUNITY FORUM MEETING
NORTH EAST LINCOLNSHIRE CLINICAL COMMISSIONING GROUP 

HELD ON 3rd NOVEMBER 2021
	ATTENDEES
Chair, Community Lead for Care Contracting Committee
Community Lead for Women and Children

Community Lead for Long Term Care & Support
Community Lead for Planned Care
Community Lead for Equality & Diversity

Community Lead for Women and Children

Community Lead for Comms and Engagement

Community Lead for Information Governance & Audit

Community Lead for Primary Care 

Community Lead for Patient Experience & Clinical Governance Committee
Community Lead for Long Term Conditions 

Community Lead for Mental Health and Disabilities



	IN ATTENDANCE
Jonathan Brooks

Claire Illingworth
Bev Compton
Emma Overton

Sarah Dawson


	JB
CI
BC
EO

SD
	Engagement Officer, NELCCG

Exec Admin Support, NELCCG (Note Taker) 
Director of Adult Services, NELCCG
Policy & Practice Development Lead, NELCCG
Service Lead Primary Care & Long Term Conditions, NELCCG

	
	
	ACTION

	1.

	APOLOGIES & INTRODUCTIONS
No apologies received.
	

	2.
	DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
	

	2.1
	No declarations of interest were made.


	

	3.
	MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING & MATTERS ARISING
	

	3.1

3.2


	The minutes of the previous meeting held on the 6th October were agreed as a true and accurate record. Add Lisa to attendees.
Matters arising and outstanding actions are as followed – 
671 – “Future of Community Forum” report complete and sent to Helen Kenyon.  Once feedback is received it will be shared with the Community Forum at a future meeting.
672 - ongoing

	

	4.
	CCG/SLT/ICS/COVID UPDATE
	

	4.1
4.2

4.3

4.4
4.5

4.6

4.7

4.8

4.9

4.10


	BC reported that there are pressures all over the system, right across the UK.  The main reasons being bed occupancy due to Covid (not severe illness), staff shortages and a general build-up of winter demand, along with other needs that have not been met due to the pandemic.  There is an unprecedented demand and there is lots of working going on to try and relieve some of the pressures. 
BC stated that Cambridge Park was brought into operation for Covid recovery but unfortunately this has not been operating at full capacity due to staffing issues, delayed building works and interruption to service.  Adult Social Care and Government guidelines require us to step up the pace of discharge to free up beds etc but again this is difficult due to grappling pressures with support at home care.  BC added that every effort is being made to release capacity in the system.   BC is working on how we retain staff and supplement the national recruitment campaign. We currently have surplus capacity of staff in residential care, and we  are looking at expressions of interests to help supplement the capacity at Cambridge Park. 
BC confirmed that work is ongoing with Residential Care providers around staff who don’t want the Covid vaccination.  BC feels confident that Care Homes will manage and will link up with Support at Home Workers if needed.  If the staff are good workers, then we will look to accommodate them elsewhere.  BC added that we are manging this issue the best we can, and we have daily contact looking at numbers of staff etc the overall uptake is very good, and BC is happy with the contingency plans. 

BC announced that 3 Residential Care Homes have closed (some voluntary)  due to the drop in demand during the pandemic. We now have an occupancy of 79% which is an improvement.

BC shared a presentation from Geoff Barnes, Public Health which summaries the current Covid numbers in NEL, see slides attached.  There are still high levels of Covid circulating in the population of NEL but not as many people are becoming as ill, the vaccine is protecting us slightly. There has been an increase in the older population contracting Covid in the last 7 days, so we need to push the rollout of the Booster jab along with the Flu jab.
Community Forum Chair asked if there any signs that the virus is receding at all. BC informed that Geoff Barnes was asked the question a month ago particularly about the increase in resistance within the population. Geoff replied saying that if there were a resistance, we would see the virus receding around springtime.  However, there are concerns that the virus is mutating in many different forms.
Community Forum members expressed the mixed messages they have received over the process of booking Booster vaccinations.  People have been told that they will be called but this is not  happening.  BC acknowledged the confusion and will report back to the Leadership Team.  BC did add that Pfizer vaccine is being used as the booster which means the handling of it is stricter and more limited which could be the cause of delay.    The process needs to be simple and easy to access.

Community Lead for Primary Care asked about the 3rd vaccine for those immunosuppressed (not the booster).  He is aware of several people who can’t get through the system to book their 3rd vaccine.  Other members of the Forum weren’t aware of this 3rd jab despite them being immunosuppressed. BC to feed this back to Julie Wilson and Geoff Barnes for further clarity.

Community Lead for Women and Children received a text for her booster with a link to bookings at open door, please see below :- https://www.northeastlincolnshireccg.nhs.uk/vaccineclinics
Community Lead for Equality and Diversity expressed her concerns over the vulnerable people getting their booster jabs.  

Levi Clements-Pearce is running a series of emergency planning events looking at power outage if anybody wants to participate.


	673

674

	5.
	DAY SERVICES UPDATE
	

	5.1

	BC confirmed there is very little to update on the Day Services Review since Nicola Stark attended the Forum a couple of months ago. Nicola is doing the face-to-face consultations with those that attend current day services. We are now in the process of a wider engagement exercise and BC will bring back the findings to a future meeting.   
The current day centre services offer good outcomes, but the younger population don’t necessarily want activities at day centres. BC is looking at a possible hybrid model, offering more varied support.
  
	

	6.
	BETTER CARE FUND PLAN
	

	6.1
6.2

6.3

6.4

6.5

	EO was in attendance to talk about the Better Care Fund, see presentation attached.  EO explained the background of the Better Care Fund :  
The BCF is: 

· a nationally driven policy to ensure that local CCGs and councils work together to join up health and care services

· intended to help reduce demand for hospital services and ensure people are supported better at home or in their recovery

· intended to support services that meet both health and care needs.

Each area is required to produce a BCF plan annually, evidencing its progress towards integration since the last plan, and its focus during the coming year.  Plans are expected to be a continuation of previous plans and must be produced in accordance with each year’s BCF guidance issued by the Department of Health and Social Care (DHSC).  

No plan was requested last year due to covid.  This year areas were advised on 4th October that a draft plan was to be submitted to regional NHSE on 19th October, and the final plan on 16th November (incorporating any comments received from regional NHSE).  Approval of plans is expected 31st January 2022.  EO has now received feedback on the plan which was very positive, and they have recommended just a few modest adjustments.   The final Plan will be signed off by the Union Board.
EO explained that whilst the tight timescale allowed minimal opportunity for meaningful engagement, it is hoped that as the plan is an extension of previous years’ plans, incorporating the Adult Strategy (which have been shared), members and partners will feel comfortable with its contents.
The plan has been structured (within the nationally provided template) using the priorities set out in the Adult Strategy.  This includes, for example, the following projects and programmes of work which continue to be developed:

· Enhanced support to care homes intended to reduce hospital admissions and improve the quality of care delivered

· Re-shaping home based (domiciliary) care to achieve better quality services for users; this is intended to help improve the experience of working in the care sector and improve the number of suitably trained people available to deliver high quality care

· Extra care housing, which is intended to provide greater choice of housing and care for residents with needs.

EO welcomed members comments on the plan.   Community Lead for Comms and Engagement was concerned over the timescales and asked if it was deliverable.  EO has no concerns over its deliverability, her biggest concern is the impact of covid. 
BC added that NEL already has good, consolidated relationships between Health and Social Care and this planning process is mainly for those areas that don’t work in a joined up approach.  NEL are very much ahead of the integration agenda.  
Community Forum Chair asked how this plan will affect the system changes.  BC confirmed that the Plan will be signed off 31st Jan then terminated 31st March, we are not sure what will happen post March. The Plan is for the year we are currently in.   


	

	7.
	REVISED MICRO COMMISSIONING POLICY
	

	7.1
7.2

7.3


	EO also gave an update on the Micro Commissioning Policy, see presentation attached. Eth and Prag (ethical and pragmatic) replaces the placement policy, placements into care homes and the thinking process etc. it was expanded to all sorts of micro commissioning, a package of support is micro commissioning, i.e.. Support at home. The Policy is not a how to guide but a decision making framework for all staff to improve consistency and quality of decision making, to secure a balance for individual outcomes and expenditure.  
The policy focuses on the importance of:

1. Taking an asset-based approach to meeting needs (which may or may not include provision of commissioned services)

2. Considering the individual’s wellbeing in the context of their wider circumstances (which includes, for example, responding to the needs of informal carers)

3. Balancing outcomes and best value (considering a fair balance between what the individual hopes to achieve, and the available budget at any given time).

The policy applies to micro-commissioned provision of Adult Social Care, continuing healthcare (CHC)/ funded nursing care, and under s117 of the Mental Health Act 1983. 

EO added that public engagement was taken back in 2016 with discussions around where the balance lies.  A report was produced, and it is still available on the CCG website.  Now the Policy has been revised we would like to undertake another programme of engagement. EO would like the help of the Community Forum in devising a meaningful plan of engagement.

Community Lead for Comms and Engagement is a part of the Isolation group  and confirmed that they are still meeting virtually and suggested that EO contacts Andrew Dulieu at NELC as he sends surveys out for wider engagement.  The Isolation Group are also looking at hubs in the community, Newsagents and Café in Cleethorpes and the possibility of another Café in Grimsby.  All of these could reach those people that are normally isolated, once they are up and running this could be another route to get people involved.  EO to link with JB to look at further.  
Community Lead for Information Governance & Audit asked what the timescale was to get responses collated as the future of the Forum is uncertain.  EO confirmed that it is our own policy so there is no national deadline.  EO added that previously engagement was done through linking in with community groups and meetings but there are not many meetings face to face at the moment and would welcome any other innovative ideas.  Community Forum Chair suggested contacting Linda or Alison for help using Centre4 as they are very well used and populated.  Community Lead for Long Term Conditions stated that many collaborative groups have newsletters that EO could possibly use and suggested contacting Scartho Library, as they several groups that still meet face to face. Community Lead for Long Term Care and Support added that many of the local Villages also have newsletters and can link  with Parish Councils.  JB reported that many areas of the borough have closed Facebook groups which may be a route to share messages.
EO thanked the Forum for their help and if they have any further ideas then please email her emmaoverton@nhs.net .

	

	8.
	FUTURE GP SERVICES & HOW THE COMMUNITY FORUM CAN HELP SPREAD THE MESSAGE
	

	8.1
8.2

8.3

8.4


	SD was in attendance to look at ways the Community Forum can help spread the message about the new roles we now have within Primary Care. SD added that some of the feedback received last year from the HCV around patients accessing services and around people feeling that they have not been seen by the “right” person.  There is still a view from a lot of people that if they haven’t seen a GP, they haven’t had a thorough consultation.
SD shared a leaflet that she has put together (with help from some of the Forum) that shows the range of new job roles and their skill sets. Please see attached.  SD wants the leaflet to be easily understood by everybody. Mel Hannam, Communications Manager at the CCG has approved it and confirmed that pictures will change etc then it will be printed and circulated.  SD asked the Forum how they can help to change the views of patients that these roles are filled by people who have the skill set to deal with your needs.  
Community Forum Chair feels that the leaflet should have a strapline, be more visual and clarify when you can see a GP.  Community Lead for Planned Care agreed as the media has created an issue around not being able to see a GP when you can.
SD added that these roles are not available in all medical centres, they have been recruited through the PCN (Primary Care Network), but  we are trying to share the knowledge for when somebody does receive an appointment with them as some roles might have different clinics within different Primary Care Centres.  Community Lead for Long Term Conditions suggested adding a summary of what a PCN is any many people won’t understand as the leaflet reads that these roles are available at all GPs.

The Forum all agreed that once the leaflet is approved it needs to be circulated as wide as possible, GP surgeries,  Community groups, Pharmacists (given with prescriptions), Post Offices and maybe a copy delivered to each household. Community Lead for Mental Health and Disabilities added that an article in the Grimsby Evening Telegraph could help spread the information.
SD thanked the Community Forum and will take all your comments on board.


	

	9.
	ANY OTHER BUSINESS
	

	9.1
	Nothing to report.
	

	10.
	DATE, TIME & VENUE OF NEXT MEETING
	

	
	Wednesday 1st December 2021 10.00am-12.30pm, Microsoft Teams
	


COMMUNITY FORUM ACTION SUMMARY SHEET
3rd November 2021
	ACTION ID
	OWNER
	ACTION REQUIRED
	DATE

	673
	BC
	BC to report back the confusion over booking booster jabs, to the Leadership Team.
	ASAP

	674
	BC
	People needing a 3rd jab (immunosurpressed) are  having difficulty booking their 3rd jabs. BC to feedback to Julie Wilson and Geoff Barnes for further clarity.


	ASAP
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